## I. Call to Order

Mr. Simpson called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. in Room 224.

#### II. Roll

The following members were in attendance: Robert Janes, David Logan (via phone), and Budd Simpson.

Absent: John Bush and Dave Summers.

Also in attendance were: Carl Uchytil – Port Director, Gary Gillette – Port Engineer, Dave Borg – Harbormaster, and Tom Donek – Board Member.

## III. Approval of Agenda

Mr. Uchytil said I request item 1. Fisherman's Terminal Tiger Grant Application under Items for Information/Discussion to be moved ahead of Unfinished Business.

MOTION By MR. JANES: TO APPROVE THE AGENDA AS AMENDED.

The motion passed with no objection.

## IV. Public Participation on Non-Agenda Items

#### Howard Lockwood, Juneau, AK

He said in March I received word that the City Engineer was planning to change the zoning along the entire area, from the highway down to the AML property. This area is adjacent to the Waste Water Plant snow storage area. They want to change it from Waterfront Commercial/Industrial to Industrial. That would eliminate any chance of making a mega yacht dock, because Industrial Zoning does not allow for that sort of structure in their Conditional Use Permitting. The Planning Commission and The Assembly upheld my position and denied the request for the rezone.

V. Approval of May 28<sup>th</sup>, 2015 Operations/Planning Meeting minutes.

MOTION By MR. JANES: TO APPROVE THE May 28<sup>th</sup>, 2015 Operations/Planning Meeting minutes AND ASK UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

Hearing no objection the May 28<sup>th</sup>, 2015 OPS/Planning Meeting minutes were approved as presented.

## VI. Items for Information

1. Fisherman's Terminal Tiger Grant Application

Mr. Gillette said we contracted Greg Fisk to write the application for this grant.

Mr. Fisk said he did an economic analysis to see what the potential business generation would be when we complete this project. The cost of the project is estimated to be \$2.8 million. It should generate its cost annually for the City and Borough of Juneau. However, it will not generate that much economic activity for the Docks and Harbors Department; which is why a grant is necessary for construction.

Mr. Simpson said it looks like there are no matching funds required for this grant. I saw a reference to Alaska Glacier Seafood's contributing an ice machine to the project and somehow that constitutes part of a matching fund. Could you explain this?

Mr. Fisk said Tiger Grants normally require a minimum of 20% match for urban areas. Juneau is considered rural and is not required to have a matching fund. However, it is desirable to have a contribution. We were trying to demonstrate past investment and industrial partner match. This makes our application more competitive. They have \$500 million available nationwide and are expecting over \$5 billion in applications. Sometimes they will offer a partial grant. If we get a partial grant we can always request for the rest of the funds from another grant. Also, if we can build the same amount of useable space on the Northside as we have on the Southside that will provide more than 90 additional feet because we will be able to complete the end of the Gastineau Channel side.

Mr. Simpson asked would we dredge the north side or are we bringing the piling out to depth and filing.

Mr. Fisk said some of both. We will dredge to minus 15 feet with the intent of using some of the dredged material as fill behind the sheet pile.

## VII. Unfinished Business

1. Kayak Launching Area Development at Fritz Cove

Mr. Gillette gave a PowerPoint presentation and provided a packet with information and maps regarding the Fritz Cove area.

Mr. Gillette said there have been people launching motorized vessels and kayaks at the end of Fritz Cove. We need to determine what we want the area used for. Do we want to use the area to launch all vessels, non-motorized vessels, kayaks, or do we not want to permit launching of any sort? We could put up temporary barriers and we have two options; a Jersey barrier or folding bollards. There is a parking lot that people can utilize for overnight parking that is close by, but it currently has signage that says "No Overnight Parking". The folding bollards are about \$300 each.

## **Committee Questions**

Mr. Janes asked where does Docks and Harbors authority end and the Department of Transportations (DOT) begin.

Mr. Gillette said the area we are considering putting a barrier is on the City and Borough of Juneau's property. Mr. Gillette contacted Joe Buck at the DOT and he said they would not discourage us from putting up a barrier.

Mr. Simpson asked what the zoning for this area is.

Mr. Gillette said Lassume it's residential.

## **Public Discussion**

## Carla Allwine of Juneau, AK

Ms. Allwine pointed at the map provided and said these areas are used by residents who had off-road properties around Smugglers Cove. The City just ignored the fact that people parked their cars there because they had nowhere else to park. When Sphun Island's conditional use permit was approved the City approved a different access road. Ms. Allwine was a part of the Auke Bay Planning Commission last year. This area was talked about when discussing the safety of kayakers in the Auke Bay area. We could develop this area for kayak use and perhaps other small vessels.

## Kurt Henning of Spoon Island, AK

Mr. Henning said he sees families using the small islands for recreational purposes and they launch from the end of Fritz Cove Rd. He thinks it should be expanded for more use. To ask these small boat users to launch at Statter or Douglas does not make sense. It would not be safe because the wakes are very high for these small boat users.

## Dennis Watson of Juneau, AK

Mr. Watson said the Harbor Board should look at these properties as an opportunity. Over time you can take that area and develop it. The public has a right to the water. I do not think it should be used for any commercial use. There should be signs at the parking lot so people know they can park there. People should be allowed to use the area within reason.

#### Dave Hanna of Juneau, AK

Mr. Hanna said he has been in the Fritz Cove area for 50 years now. That area has always been used to launch and haul skiffs. The area is in good shape for small vehicles. It is too difficult for large boats and vehicles to back down that area; so people don't. It is a firm beach and no environmental degradation is occurring.

## Loren Domke of Juneau, AK

Mr. Domke said he and his wife propose the utility easement be maintained. They would pay for bollards and a gate. This would prevent motorized vehicles from using the area. There was no motorized access until 2009; which meant that people had to

carry everything up and down the beach. There has been unauthorized use of motorized vehicles through an illegal process. In other words, people have removed the stones put in place after the development out at Spuhn Island. Kayakers only have to carry their kayaks another 50 feet compared to people with motorized access. I think the simple bollards would allow for access for non-motorized users. There should also be signage informing that public where they can park. I would like to see us keep motorized access off the beach. This is like the camel's nose under the tent; the nose isn't very big, but the rest of the camel is going to come. We have had industrial tourism use at the end of the road, which has been very controversial and the neighbors oppose it. I think what we outlined in April with our letter was reasonable. It would maintain access to utility easements for maintenance. All this would require is a few bollards.

## Marion Hobbs of Juneau, AK

Mr. Hobbs said he worked on a project there, and when he left in 2007, the permitting was set up that it would always be open to foot traffic. I don't think it should be commercialized. It should be left for maintenance and for the public to use.

## Steve Allwine of Juneau, AK

Mr. Allwine said he too is opposed to commercial traffic in the Fritz Cove area. This area has the potential to take pressure off the Auke Bay area. This area is a great resource for our neighborhood because it allows us easy access to the smaller islands. I do not encourage any commercial use in the area. I'm surprised you are considering closing the area down. If you adopt some regulation and proper signage, you could designate the area for 18 foot skiffs and kayaks only. It would be useful to have and area designated for overnight parking too.

## Committee Discussion/Action

Mr. Janes said this would be a safe place for small craft to launch. There needs to be signage. We should look into restricting the boat length.

Mr. Donek said our intent was never to close this area off. We are trying to figure out what the best use for the area is. The North Douglas Launch Ramp is inadequate for the use out there. North Douglas is a popular fishing area. There is no amount of signage you can put up that will stop someone from launching a boat larger than what is permitted. If they can back down they will launch. We could put up a blocking device further down towards the launching area; this way people can get further down and not have to walk as far to launch. We need to come up with a barrier that will allow for carry down and does not put a huge burden on our staff.

Mr. Simpson said everyone agrees on these points: we should keep the area open to kayaks and canoes, anything that can be walked down is fine, and no commercial users are welcome.

Mr. Janes said the area needs to be managed properly no matter which route we choose.

Mr. Borg said parking will be an issue. Boats with trailers get parked anywhere by the owners. The Department of Transportation then gets on our case about people parking their trailers along the road. Someone is going to try to launch a 32 foot boat there, and then topple it over because the road is not made for that. Then they will try to hold use liable for the boat toppling over. Plus we will have to fix the ramp. We will need to figure out what type of trailer will be permitted to launch. Perhaps we could only allow single axial trailers. We will need a comprehensive plan. As it is now, I am opposed to allowing motorized vehicle access at the end of Fritz Cove Rd. We can put signs up, but people ignore them or shoot holes in them. It is a great opportunity, but we have to take all angles into consideration and move forward with a plan.

Mr. Janes said I think we need to know more before we make a decision.

Mr. Simpson said I think we should walk the property and examine the area further. We should put up Jersey barriers in the short-term while we continue to discuss what is best for the long-term. This will allow people to continue to carry down small crafts but won't be a permanent structure in case we decide to open the area for launching small vessels. Do we want to require people to have a launch permit to use the Fritz Cove area? We only need to consider the Launch Permit if we are going to allow trailers. The public will have the opportunity to speak at the Full Board Meeting because it will be an Agenda Item.

Mr. Logan said I suggest we keep it in the Operations/Planning Committee until there is a consensus for action.

MOTION By MR. JANES: TO REFER THE KAYAK LAUNCHING AREA DEVELOPMENT AT FRITZ COVE TO THE Operations/Planning Committee Meeting on Wednesday, July 22<sup>nd</sup>, 2015<sup>1</sup> AND ASK UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

The motion passed with no objection.

Mr. Janes said there will be an opportunity for the public to speak at the next meeting and people are welcome to send an email prior to the meeting.

Mr. Simpson said he encourage anyone who is interested to email their comments to Docks and Harbors. This will allow you to get all of your points made.

Mr. Gillette asked is there anything specific you want staff to provide before the next meeting.

Mr. Janes said staff provided sufficient information, but the public has more they would like to provide. Also, I would also like the opportunity to walk the location to get a feel for the area.

VIII. New Business-None

IX. Staff, Committee and Member Reports

Mr. Donek said Mr. Simpson suggests we do some interim appointments.

Mr. Logan said I will be on the Operations/Planning Committee until August.

Mr. Janes said Rob Warden called me today. He spoke at our last meeting about the dock at Auke Bay. He said he thinks it is still an unsafe situation. This can go directly to the Tourism Best Management Practices (TBMP). Then we can come up with a way to keep the whale watchers in a self-regulated runway through that area in Auke Bay. I think it will take a while to implement and to make work. I think we can make it better and solve the problem.

X. Committee Administrative Matters

Next Operations/Planning Committee Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, July 22<sup>nd</sup>, 2015<sup>1</sup>.

XI. Adjournment

The Operations/Planning Committee adjourned at 6:20 p.m.

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ This date was subsequently changed to July  $15^{\text{th}}$  .